
  
 

CONNECTICUT HIGHER EDUCATION SUPPLEMENTAL LOAN AUTHORITY 
 

Minutes of Bond Committee Meeting 

December 15, 2011 

The Hartford Club 

46 Prospect Street Hartford, Connecticut 
 

Authority Members Present: Michael E. McKeeman, Chair; Steve Kitowicz (for Ben 

Barnes); Sarah Sanders (for Denise Nappier) 
 

Authority Staff and Advisors 

Present: Judith B. Greiman, Executive Director; Samuel E. Rush, 

Deputy Director; Judith Blank, Day Pitney (General and 

Bond Counsel); Christine Doyle, PFM (Financial Advisor); 

Jeffrey Wagner and Gary Wolf, RBC Capital Markets 

(Underwriter) 
 

A quorum being present, the Chairman called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m. 
 

Ms. Doyle gave a presentation on finance and operation concerns facing the Authority (A copy is 

attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes.) 
 

Ms. Greiman reported that CHESLA’s 1998 and 2000 series GIC provider, Societe Générale, had been 

downgraded by Moodys.  Following committee discussion, Mr. Sanders made a motion asking Societe 

Générale to collateralize the SCRF and Revenue account GIC investments.  Seconded by Mr. 

Kitowicz, the motion passed unanimously 
 

Mr. Wagner provided an update on the conversations with MBIA regarding the Authority’s ability to 

obtain the release and utilization of excess equity from the 2003 resolution trust.  He indicated that he has 

not received an affirmative answer from MBIA and that a 1.8 coverage marker had been discussed and 

that he will follow up the marker coverage conversation with a formal letter of understanding with MBIA. 
 

Ms. Greiman reported that servicing costs associated with late borrower payments have been incurred by 

the trust for years without assessing any late fee penalties on the borrower.  She noted that Firstmark 

indicated some of its clients do pass along late fees to past due borrowers.  Ms. Greiman stated that this is 

a topic that may need to be considered during the next revenue bond deal. 
 

Ms. Greiman reported that the past few bond deals had cash flow projections utilizing much smaller 

administrative fee draws than what the Authority has historically pulled.  She stated that in order to avert a 

draw on SCRF in the projections it will be necessary to scale back the Authority’s administrative fee draw 

on the 1990 resolution trust from 60 basis points to 30 basis points per annum.  Mr. McKeeman made a 

motion to scale back the administrative fee draw on the 1990 resolution trust from 60 basis points to 30 

basis points per annum.  Seconded by Mr. Kitowicz, the motion passed unanimously. 
 

Mr. Wagner provided an update on the status of the Authority’s opportunity to refund a portion of its 

bonds within the 1990 resolution trust.  Following committee discussion Ms. Sanders made a motion to 

recommend refunding portions of bonds within the 1990 resolution trust with expectations of at least 3% 

savings and increasing the Authority’s cost contribution to $175,000.  Seconded by Mr. Kitowicz, the 

motion passed unanimously.  
 

The meeting adjourned at 11:23 a.m.

























 


